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 President Thomas remarked that WIU is getting ready for graduation. Two individuals 
will receive honorary doctorates at the ceremony: Jim Shipp, who serves on the 
President’s Advisory Board, and Bob and Blenda Ontiveros from the Quad Cities, who 
have provided generous financial support to the University.  

 
 WIU Day and Macomb Day was celebrated in Springfield with a reception and open 

forum. Legislators and alumni were invited to attend. President Thomas used the 
opportunity to ask if WIU is going to receive a full budget because some are saying that 
universities may receive partial budgets rather than full budgets this year. President 
Thomas reiterated that WIU is doing the best it can with what it has and will continue to 
do so.  

 
 President Thomas addressed the questions that were submitted to him prior to today’s 

meeting, followed by questions from the floor:  
• A senator had requested that President Thomas describe his level of involvement 

with the current contract negotiations. President Thomas explained that early in 
the negotiations process the Board of Trustees decided that a lawyer should 
negotiate the contract, similar to what is done at many other institutions. 
President Thomas was not a member of the bargaining team; however, he did 
weigh in on suggestions and outcomes that came out of the negotiating process. 
Interim Provost Neumann and others served on the negotiating team but kept 
President Thomas informed, and he gave his input when it was needed, which the 
President believes is the role he should have rather than being a negotiator. 
Senator Allison asked why President Thomas does not think it is his job to be 
present during the negotiations. President Thomas reiterated that the BOT 
suggested that the administration hire a lawyer to handle negotiations and that the 
President be on the outside of the negotiations process, but when outcomes and 
decisions are made he is involved at that point. Senator Allison pointed out that 
WIU has not had a labor lawyer included in negotiations in this way before, so 
this is a departure from previous years. She thinks faculty believe it would have 
been appropriate and good for the President to have been more involved in the 
negotiations. President Thomas stressed that he was and is involved, but he 
reports to the eight-member Board of Trustees and chose to follow their advice 
because it is not a decision that just involves him alone. He recognizes that the 
previous WIU President did engage in negotiations, but the President before him 
did not, and other institutions frequently use a lawyer for negotiations.  

 
• Chairperson Rock related that during the last several meetings, senators have 

been working closely with Vice President Rives on the strategic plan, which is an 
aspirational document. He believes there is a lot of concern regarding how WIU 
will reach its goals in light of current budget issues. A senator submitted a 
question before today’s meeting regarding the vision President Thomas has for 
how the University might be able to implement the Higher Values in Higher 
Education strategic plan
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Vice President Rives observed that some senators asked about prioritization in 
the document and recommended that they attend the consolidated annual report 
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• Senators had pre-submitted a number of concerns about operating procedures for 
the Office of Equal Opportunity and Access (EOA), which reports to the 
President. President Thomas announced that the long-time Director, Andrea 
Henderson, retired yesterday. He asked Tami McCoy, who worked on some of 
the referenced cases, to address the questions. Chairperson Rock related that the 
first question is about how quickly the office handles complaints. According to 
the EOA Policy on Discrimination Complaints, these should ordinarily be 
handled within 60 calendar days. Chairperson Rock stated that some faculty 
members have concerns that their complaints were not handled in a timely 
manner. Ms. McCoy explained that 60 days to handle complaints is a best case 
scenario. The EOA office formerly had only three employees and now has two, 
so sometimes it is simply not possible to get all investigations completed in that 
timeframe. Ms. McCoy related that in addition to investigating the case 
referenced in the question to President Thomas, she was working on Title IX and 
44F searches as well as the day-to-day things that come up in the office, so it is 
not possible to always complete investigations within the 60-day time period.  

 
Senator Sandage asked if Ms. Henderson will be replaced. President Thomas 
responded that she will; a nat
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not. She added that she asked what the President would do to address this if he 
stays at WIU, 
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do so at any time, whether people agree with him or disagree. He is sorry that people feel 
the way that they do, and he feels the same way, but stressed that the University will 
survive these difficult times. 

 
2. Dave Towers, Faculty Research Assistant, Center for Innovation in Teaching and 

Research (CITR) 
 
 Chairperson Rock stated that Dr. Towers was invited to talk to Faculty Senate about the 

survey process, specifically about the differences between confidential and anonymous 
surveys. Dr. Towers explained that with true anonymous surveys there is basically 
nothing to identify the respondent with the information collected from them in any way; 
with Qualtrics, which Dr. Towers uses, there would be no way to identify if an individual 
has submitted information for the survey. He explained that confidential surveys, on the 
other hand, can be as simple as one person or office holding onto data that can be 
identified, which is linked to information provided by respondents but not shared. Dr. 
Towers stated that the data for Faculty Senate surveys sits at a point between these two 
definitions: Faculty Senate data is not linked to individual identifying information, such 
as IP address, name, or email, but CITR cannot guarantee complete anonymity because 
Qualtrics does record whether an individual has participated in the survey. 

 
 Senator Bellott stated that some people are nervous about filling out the President’s 

evaluation survey because they are not sure whether an individual could come to Dr. 
Towers’s office and demand information about who wrote a specific comment. He asked 
if this is possible. Dr. Towers responded that the surveys are set so that identifying 
information is removed, and there is no way that an individual’s name or email could be 
identified with his or her responses; no one could recover that information because it is 
not recorded. Senator Boynton remarked that this is similar to the way that paper 
balloting has historically been done through the Faculty Senate office; ballots are 
distributed with a special envelope in which they must be returned so that there is only 
one vote per person, but it is impossible to tell who cast the ballot.  

 
 Chairperson Rock asked about the settings that CITR must input into the survey to 

protect confidentiality. Dr. Towers explained there is a little check box on the form that 
indicates the survey creators would like the identifying information removed. He works 
closely with the Faculty Senate Recording Secretary on surveys for Faculty Senate and its 
councils/committees so that everything gets done correctly. Senator Czechowski asked if 
this is the case for the President and Provost evaluation; Dr. Towers confirmed that 
identifying information is removed for that survey. He can see the aggregate responses 
but not the names tied to those responses. Dr. Towers can also identify who started the 
survey, who finished the survey, and who is in the process of taking it. He added that 
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that they certify on a national level, and WIU owns all of them. Every 
semester Mr. Wright teaches students a different weapon style that ends 
with a test by the Society so that students can receive national 
accreditation. The Society recognizes three weapons for active 
combatants, and the minor is developed around those weapons in order to 
be recognized by the Society upon completion. Parliamentarian Kaul 
asked if THEA 474 is designated as a multiple titles course. Mr. Wright 
replied that it is; students may take up to 12 s.h. of THEA 474. Ms. 
Killian observed that students are certified at the end of each course and 
upon completion of the minor. Mr. Wright related that the department 
brings in a fight master from Chicago, who will arrive on the WIU 
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anymore. CCPI Chair Anita Hardeman agreed that is reasonable, and she 
will bring this back to CCPI.  
 
Dr. Hardeman told senators the School of Music intended for this course 
request to be submitted a year or more ago, but the College of Fine Arts 
and Communication’s curriculum committee lost i
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a. 
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IV. Old Business – None  
 
V. New Business – None 
 
Chairperson Rock expressed his appreciation to the Senate Recording Secretary, noting that in addition to her 
duties for Faculty Senate and CCPI, she served as the recording secretary for the Provost search, which will end 
tomorrow, and stepped forward to take minutes for the Council on General Education/General Education Review 
Committee this year.  
 
Senator Boynton thanked Chairperson Rock for his many years of service to Faculty Senate. Chairperson Rock 
has chaired Faculty Senate for seven years and will be retiring this year and stepping down as Senate Chair. 
 
Motion: To adjourn (Locke) 
 
The Faculty Senate adjourned at 5:22 p.m.   

 
     Susan Czechowski, Senate Secretary 
 
     Annette Hamm, Faculty Senate Recording Secretary 


